

HEALTH COMMISSIONER SEES WELLNESS FUND AS "FUTURE OF HEALTH CARE" [+PHOTO]

By Katie Lannan STATE HOUSE NEWS SERVICE

STATE HOUSE, BOSTON, JUNE 14, 2016....About a year before funding is set to expire for a state trust fund aimed at preventing chronic health conditions, community health organizations and other stakeholders shared with lawmakers their success stories and concerns about what could happen when the program ends.



The Joint Committee on Public Health held an informational hearing Tuesday on the Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund, a program that supports local partnerships working to prevent chronic health conditions. [Photo: Antonio Caban/SHNS]

The Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund was established as part of a 2012 health care cost containment law and funded with \$60 million over four years through an assessment on health insurers and large hospital systems. The fund allocated money to nine local partnerships that focus on pediatric asthma, hypertension, falls in older adults, and tobacco use.

"We will not successfully reach our goals of improving health outcomes and reducing costs, especially for those who are at risk of chronic disease, without building our public health capacity and linking it to our health care system in a coordinated way," Public Health Commissioner Monica Bharel told the Joint Committee on Public Health during an informational hearing Tuesday. "This is the future of health care, and this is why the Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund is so important."

With partnerships in Barnstable County, Berkshire County, Boston, Holyoke, Lynn, the MetroWest region, Quincy and Weymouth, New Bedford and Worcester, the fund's grantees cover approximately 15 percent of the population, according to the Department of Public Health.

Trust fund partnerships must have clinical, community-based and municipal components. The partnerships have resulted in more than 8,800 referrals from clinical sites to community organizations to address "needs of the whole person," according to the DPH.

Across the state, six YMCAs are participating in the trust fund as community partners, said Alliance of Massachusetts YMCAs Executive Director Peter Doliber.

Doliber said the YMCAs hope to see the fund continued beyond next year and expanded in scope.

"The Y's are very concerned that when these funds end, medical providers who will not have the incentive to work with the community providers will stop making referrals to them," he told the committee. "This would hurt everyone involved."

After a capacity building period, 2015 was the first full year of implementation for Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund programs, according to a DPH report to the Legislature in January of this year.

Funding is slated to sunset at the end of June 2017. The legislative report concluded that the four-year time frame "presented opportunities and challenges," allowing a quick response to a public health need.

"However, the impact of the model of linking clinical and community care and focusing on 'upstream' prevention efforts to promote health will not be fully demonstrated by June of 2017, and the opportunity for deeper and more sustained impact is still in front of us," the report said.

An independent evaluation of the Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund is due to the Legislature in January of 2017.

Rebekah Gewirtz, executive director of the Massachusetts Public Health Association, said that report will contain the data and figures needed to truly assess the outcomes of the funded programs and partnerships.

"Even from what's happening now, we know what's happening now is working," she told the News Service.

END



STATE CAPITOL BRIEFS - MONDAY, JUNE 13, 2016

CHRONIC DISEASE PREVENTION DEFENDED AS FUNDING NEARS SUNSET

The day before a legislative hearing on the state's Prevention and Wellness Trust Fund, nine organizations dealing with health policy have joined forces to urge state leaders to continue supporting the program. During an informational hearing Tuesday, the Joint Committee on Public Health plans to hear testimony from stakeholders on the impact of the fund, a grant program that supports efforts to reduce health care costs by preventing chronic conditions. Funding for the program is slated to sunset in 2017. In a statement, the health organizations describe the trust fund as "an essential complement to ongoing health care transformation efforts." The statement is signed by the heads of the Massachusetts Public Health Association, Health Care for All, Greater Boston Interfaith Organization, Massachusetts League of Community Health Centers, Massachusetts Medical Society, Massachusetts chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics, Alliance of Massachusetts YMCAs, Alliance for Business Leadership and Massachusetts Health Council. Peter Doliber of the Alliance of Massachusetts YMCAs and Jim Hunt of the Massachusetts League of Community Health Centers are both scheduled to testify Tuesday. The statement says that other efforts -- including advancement of accountable care organizations, alternative payment methodologies, and community-based care -- cannot be successful "without the large-scale focus on addressing the underlying causes of poor health though the Prevention & Wellness Trust Fund." - Katie Lannan/SHNS